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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To provide further information regarding dog waste bin provision and determine future policy.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· 
Council Ambitions – This report relates to ‘providing efficient and effective services based on customer needs’ and ‘making peoples lives safer and healthier’.

· 
Community Objectives – ‘To promote and support the health, environmental, economic and social well-being of people who live, work and visit the Ribble Valley’. 

· 
Corporate Priorities – ‘To promote a healthier environment and lifestyle’.

· 


     Other Considerations – None.

2
BACKGROUND

2.1
Reports were presented to this Committee on 16 January and 13 March 2007 which set out the history and principles of dog waste provision within the Borough and the cost implications of further provision.  At the meeting on 13 March Committee resolved to:

· 
approve the provision of 20 additional dog waste bins and the provision of funding to support this;

· ask officers to identify savings to provide this funding;  and

· consult with Parish and Town Councils the siting of additional dog waste bins in their respective areas.

2.2
In the report it was emphasised that any further increase in the number of dog bins required a considerable step change in investment.  In particular, the Council’s Direct Works Department have confirmed that they have no capacity to absorb any further introduction of dog waste bins within existing resources, particularly during the winter months, following the substantial budget cuts which were implemented and remain in place since 2004.

2.3
A further matter of concern is that any siting of additional dog bins in outlying villages and remote locations shall have considerable implications on travelling times and emptying costs.  Furthermore, the siting of bins in near proximity to residential properties is highly unpopular with the residents concerned.

2.4
In order to facilitate further provision and minimise costs, it was agreed that the Dog Warden should have her hours increased to undertake the emptying of the additional 20 bins, although historically the provision of bins and their emptying had been undertaken by the Direct Works Department.  Unfortunately, it will not be possible to increase the number of bins further emptied by the Dog Warden, other than by reducing frequency of emptying of existing ones. 

2.5
Following consultation with Parish Councils and officers, a list of 33 potential sites was identified.  However, it was agreed that it was only possible to provide an additional 20 bins at this stage.

3
ISSUES

3.1
At the Council meeting of 10 July, Councillor Michael Ranson, the Leader of the Council, set out the priorities for the Council for 2007/08.  In particular, “to maintain and increase the quality of life in the Borough in relation to the environment by putting more resource into the areas of:

· 
more dog bins and more collections;

· more waste bins and better collection;

· better litter control;

· ensuring quality of life of residents are not affected by noise and anti social behaviour;  and

· roll out the wheelie bins.


3.2
Following these identified priorities, a letter was sent out to all Parish and Town Councils asking for further suggestions as to provision and for them to consider sharing responsibility, with a report being presented to the following meeting of the Parish Council Liaison Committee.  

3.3
I am informed by the Street Scene Manager that there have only been eight responses to the letters and report, no suggestions as to further dog bin waste provision and no interest has been expressed in sharing or devolving responsibility for their maintenance. 

3.4
As part of the process, a review of existing dog bin usage has been undertaken with a view to the possibility of relocating any under used bins.  However, it has been confirmed that all of the original bins are well utilised and are sited correctly.  It is still relatively early days to assess the usage of recently installed bins, of which the majority are again proving popular.  As such, it is not possible to relocate any under used dog waste bins to new locations.

3.5
As part of this process, a critique has been undertaken of the 13 unprovided dog waste bins which is as follows:

	SITE
	
	Assessment

	Chatburn – Kayley Lane/ Pendle Avenue
	
	Already one provided and duplication

	Henthorne Road, Clitheroe
	
	Provided one – Sufficient



	The bridge footpath, Grindleton
	
	Remote rural location – no evidence or history of fouling problems 

	Church car park, Grindleton
	
	Bin provided across the road and duplication.



	Whalley Old Road, Langho
	
	This is a remote rural location with no history of fouling problems.



	Neddy Lane, Billington
	
	Dogs prohibited from play area.



	Pendleton Village Green
	
	No apparent problem or history.



	Copster Green Common (across from You and Yui)
	
	Duplication with litter bin already in place. Dog waste bin at head of the green.



	Church Croft, Waddington
	
	Location on a small housing estate on highway footpath and limited catchment.

 

	River footpath, West Bradford
	
	Remote rural location – no fouling problem or history.



	Calderstones Park
	
	Identified need – to provide.


3.5
In addition, a review has been undertaken of the dog waste bin provision in the Clitheroe Castle grounds.  There are believed to be 13 spread throughout the grounds which vary in both design, colour and condition.  It has been identified that several of the existing bins are becoming unsightly and are heavily corroded.  It is therefore proposed to rationalise the dog bins with the Castle grounds to 8 larger capacity bins placed more strategically which will improve the general appearance of this important and popular park, particularly in light of the redevelopment of the Museum.

3.6
In addition, there is a definite need to replace a number of existing heavily corroded units with the highly successful and robust 50 litre capacity Hercules dog waste bin.

3.7 
Unfortunately, there has never been a budget provision for the periodic replacement of existing bins, some of which are now approaching 20 years old.  There is now a growing need to replace some of the existing units on an annual rolling programme and to make provision accordingly.

4
RISK ASSESSMENT

4.1
The approval of this report may have the following implications

· Resources – 

There will be a need to provide suitable capital funding to replace the existing dog waste bins in the Castle grounds:

· 
purchase of replacement dog bins is £1280;

· 
labour for removal of previous and installation of new bins £500;

Make £1,000 budget available for replacement of five dog bins per year as a result of vandalism or routine maintenance;

To decision whether to provide a single additional dog waste bin in Calderstones Park now or to wait and include provision within a dog walk facility to be provided within the Community Woodland Project.


Any provision at this stage will necessitate emptying to be undertaken by the Dog Warden and will have significant travelling and cost implications and will result in reduced hours on enforcement activities.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal – There are no legal requirements to provide dog waste bins, but their provision should be viewed as part of the solution to addressing dog fouling as anti social behaviour.
· Political – This is a clear priority area for the Council.

· Reputation – That the Council is seen as being proactive and sensitive to community concerns and issues but are taking a sensible, balanced approach and judgement.
5
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
 Note the content of this report.

5.2
Note the findings of the consultation exercise undertaken with all Town/Parish Councils which has registered no interest in the provision of further dog waste bins and devolving responsibility to a more local level.

5.3
Consider the critique of the 13 dog waste bins not provided in this year’s scheme and agree not to implement with the exception of Calderstones Park.

5.4
Decide whether to install a dog waste bin at Calderstones Park as an interim measure to the eventual creation of dog walk facility within the Community Woodland Project. 

5.5
Create a £1,000 budget to be available for the replacement of five dog waste bins per year on a rolling programme.

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

For further information please ask for 

James Russell, extension 01200 414466.
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